Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 

Tuesday, September 29, 2009; 12:00pm – 2:00 pm

Buchanan D315
Present:  Barbara Evans, Beth Haverkamp, Cyril Leung, Jenny Phelps, Lisa Pountney (minutes), Curtis Suttle, Jim Thompson (Chair), Joyce Tom, Mahesh Upadhyaya.
Guests: Max Read, Suzana Topic (for Helen Burt)
Regrets: Tim Cheek, Daniel Granot, Darrin Lehman, Peter Leung, Bruce MacDougall, Cindy Prescott, Ed Putnins, Arvind Saraswat, Mrigankk Sharma


1. Adoption of Agenda


Motion: That the agenda be approved.



Cyril Leung



Mahesh Upadhyaya










Carried.
2. Minutes of  last meeting (April 28, 2009)


Motion: That the minutes of the Apri1 28, 2009 meeting be approved.



Barbara Evans



Cyril Leung










Carried.
Jim remarked that if members of the Committee have any topics related to policies, they are welcomed to bring them forward to this meeting or any subsequent meetings.  He told the Committee that there will be discussion later on this year on the final doctoral examination process and thesis format.

3. Business arising
a. Graduate student vacation policy
The vacation policy that was approved at the last Academic Policy Committee meeting has now gone through the Senate Policy Committee, and will be raised at the Senate October 14th meeting.

b. Joint PhD proposal
Jenny mentioned that the joint Ph.D proposal is going to the joint Senate meeting. Barbara added that because the proposal has an international context to it the joint Senate was the appropriate place for it to be raised.  So far there have been no concerns and everyone has supported it.
c. Culture and Climate report
Beth asked if there would be any follow-up action resulting from the Graduate Student Culture and Climate Report, as it raised a number of issues.  Barbara mentioned that the report was presented to the Committee of Deans as well as the Academic Policy Committee.  Louise and Denise from the Faculty of Graduate Studies (who had compiled the report) would perform further analysis, as far as possible to provide comparisons across the different disciplines. Additionally, it would be appropriate to involve the Associate Deans responsible for graduate education in the disciplinary Faculties in these Deans meetings as well. 
Barbara noted that there were a number of other data analysis projects that Graduate Studies was working on, including the results from the first batch of exit survey.  Barbara suggested that we touch base on the results at every other meeting, and also noted that it would be beneficial for Denise and Louise to meet with all the heads of departments to explain the results drawn from the data in more detail.  Barbara suggested that if any of the members of the committee were interested in meeting with Denise and Louise to discuss the data further, to let either her or Louise know.  
Jim noted that GSS and Pharmaceutical Sciences have also done surveys and that Denise has connected with them to eventually analyze these data and combine the reports..

Suzana mentioned that Pharmaceutical Sciences is  in the process of completing a survey and asked if Denise would be able lend some of her expertise and provide some feedback.  Barbara was very supportive. 
4. New Business

a. Graduate program review

This is a well advanced draft of the procedures FGS plans to use to assist academic units develop a comprehensive graduate  education component  of their self-study report when they are undergoing periodic review. FGS could also provide similar information to academic units when their programs are undergoing accreditation.
Jim went through the draft graduate program review document by section and invited questions, comments and feedback. He pointed out that the graduate program reviews will be part of an academic unit review and that they will not be carried out separately as it is done at some other universities.  FGS believes that by having it in conjunction with the main academic unit review will generate a better response. 

There was general discussion around the format, timing and necessity of the actual review meetings, especially if all the information was included in the self-study report.  Jim stressed that participation of the Faculty of Graduate Studies is crucial as FGS would be able to interpret the data and the reasoning behind some of the results. 
The draft of the graduate program review was well received and the general response from the committee was very positive.
Next steps: Barbara will present the Graduate program review document to the Provost for support.
b. Graduate student involvement in Industrial/Government Research

This document has been developed with our office working with University-Industry Liaison Office (UILO).  All university government or industry grants are signed off by UIL.  There are cases where graduate students are being affected by these grants and we want to protect the students in areas that they have not been protected before. 

Jim discussed the seven principles that have been developed in order to protect the students.  These guidelines have been in place for a number of years now and have work well.  FGS wants to ensure that committee members are aware of these and to generate any further suggestions. 
Cyril expressed serious concerns about Provisions (iv) and (vi), which do not allow for any delays in the publication of the research work.  Jim noted that under exceptional circumstances, and with the approval of the Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies, the thesis/dissertation may be withheld from the public domain for a period of up to 6 months, extendable to a maximum of 12 months. 
There was general discussion around a small number of in-camera defences at the master’s level.  Jim pointed out that it is possible to have all examiners signed a confidentiality agreement prior to the examination.  The student or examiner(s) can refer to a patentable material or procedure as “procedure as outlined on page XX” or “compound X”.  It is important to note that there should be no unnecessary delay of the student’s progress and completion.

Max said that UBC Legal has emphasized that while the thesis staff at the Faculty of Graduate Studies can give students information about copyright, the staff are not to confirm anything about whether permission is or isn't required, and what level of permission is adequate (original signature, e-mail permission, etc.) To do so would be to give legal advice about matters that have not yet been decided in the courts. UBC legal has also made it very clear that it is the responsibility of the students to get permission to use copyrighted material is theirs. Graduate Studies is hoping to develop a workshop for students that covers plagiarism, copyright and intellectual property. 

c. Conflict of interest; supervisory and examination committees

The Board of Governors’ Conflict of Interest Policy (Policy #97) is quite unclear with regards to specific situations that arise in the Faculty of Graduate Studies.
There have been instances where a married couple are on a supervisory committee or an examination committee, and an issue arises as a result. Jim asked the committee if they had experienced problems in this area and concerns that need to be addressed. We could possibly come up with a statement for inclusion in the Graduate Studies’ Handbook and website.
The general consensus was that there should be some guidelines in place, and it would be helpful to have something in writing that dictates exactly what “arms length” means in terms of someone who is able to act independently but effectively understand and examine the work.  These guidelines should be widely available to all students.
5. Adjournment of the meeting

Motion:  To adjourn the meeting.


Curtis Suttle





Cyril Leung










Carried.
6. Next meeting:  October 27, 2009; 12:00 – 2:00; Room 200, Graduate Student Centre
